
  
BELLBROOK CITY COUNCIL AGENDA 
February 24, 2020 
 

7:00 pm-Regular Meeting 

1. Call to Order 

2. Pledge of Allegiance  

3. Roll Call 

4. Formal Approval of Regular Meeting Minutes of February 10, 2020  

5. Mayor’s Announcements/Special Guests 
• Dr. Doug Cozad 
• Fire Department Annual Report – Chief Neidhard 

6. Public Hearing of Ordinances  
• Ordinance 2020-1 An Ordinance Amending Section 412.06 “Parades and 

Assemblages” of the City of Bellbrook Municipal Code (Edwards) 

• Ordinance 2020-2 “An Ordinance Repealing Old Section 856.03 and Enacting New 
Section 856.03 “License Application and Requirements” of the City of Bellbrook 
Municipal Code (Havens) 

7. Introduction of Ordinances - none 

8. Resolutions  
• Resolution 2020-D A Resolution Declaring Specific Equipment No Longer Needed By 

the City of Bellbrook as Surplus Property and Authorizing the City Manager to 
Dispose of Said Property (Van Veldhuizen) 

• Resolution 2020-E A Resolution to Seek Membership in the AARP Network of Age-
Friendly Communities (Middlestetter) 

9. City Manager Report 

10. Committee Reports  
A. Service 
B. Safety 
C. Finance/Audit  
D. Community Affairs – Update on open board seats – VRB and BZA/PRC 

11. Old Business 

12. New Business 

13. Open Discussion 

14. Adjourn 

City of Bellbrook 
15 E. Franklin Street 
Bellbrook, Ohio  45305 

T (937) 848-4666 
F (937) 848-5190 

www.cityofbellbrook.org 
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PRESENT: Ernie Havens 
Dave Van Veldhuizen 
Nick Edwards 

  Elaine Middlestetter 
  Mayor Mike Schweller 
 
ABSENT:  Forrest Greenwood 
 
ALSO PRESENT:   City Manager Melissa Dodd  
 
Mayor Schweller called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  
 
ROLL CALL 

Mr. Havens, yes; Dr. Van Veldhuizen, yes; Mrs. Middlestetter, yes; Mr. Edwards, yes; Mayor Schweller, 
yes. 

Mr. Edwards made a motion to excuse Mr. Greenwood from the meeting.  Mrs. Middlestetter seconded 
the motion.  The Clerk called the roll.  Mr. Edwards, yes; Mrs. Middlestetter, yes; Mr. Havens, yes; Dr. 
Van Veldhuizen, yes; Mayor Schweller, yes.  The motion passed 5-0. 
 

FORMAL APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

After polling members of City Council, as there were no other corrections or additions to the executive 
and regular meeting minutes of January 27, 2020 Mayor Schweller declared the minutes approved as 
written. 
 
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS/SPECIAL GUEST 

• Mayor Schweller announced the resignation of Council Member Tim Taylor.  Mr. Taylor resigned 
from Council on January 28, 2020 due to a conflict with his disability pension.  Mayor Schweller 
expressed his sorrow at the news and how he appreciated Mr. Taylor’s desire to serve.  The other 
Council members echoed those thoughts and best wishes for Mr. Taylor. 

Pamela Timmons, Clerk of Council explained the process for filling the vacancy on Council.  The 
Charter requires a new member be appointed within 60 days.  Interested residents may submit 
a letter of interest and resume to the Clerk through Monday, February 24.  Applicants will be 
interviewed by Council.  Council will vote and announce their decision on Monday March 23. 

• Oath of Office of Museum Board of Trustee Dan Tieman.  Mayor Schweller swore in new trustee 
Dan Tieman. 

• Police Department Annual Report 

Chief Doug Doherty presented the annual report.  2019 was a tumultuous year including the loss of 
Sgt. Brian Meade, the Memorial Day tornados, and the situation following the Oregon District 
shooting.  Three new officers and an administrative assistant joined the department filling vacancies 
that occurred during the year. Two officers were promoted to Sergeant, Jim Burns and Tony Vetter. 
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The Chief explained how the Bellbrook Police Department continues to develop new community-
oriented ideas while maintaining the past ideas that have strengthened the ties with our residents. 
Some of the ideas included: Cones for Kids, Neighborhood walks, greeting the children at Stephen 
Bell and BCI, passing out candy on Halloween, National Night Out BBQ. In addition, we are involved 
in such programs as our “Anti-Bullying” presentation at the Academy. Officers raised money for 
Breast Cancer Awareness by wearing pink t-shirts and officers participated in “No Shave November” 
which raised $500 for The Maple Tree Organization that helps cancer patients. 

Highlights of the year include: 

o Decrease in Traffic Enforcement Incidents (-8.3%) due mainly to issuing verbal warnings 
for minor infractions instead of citations.   

o Most all other incident types showed decreases in activity.  Overall, calls for service totals 
decreased 19.6% - this is due in part to more focused and accurate reporting principles, 
documenting only those calls for service which were actually of police concern.  Calls 
where no possible offense or criminal intent is warranted will no longer generate a police 
report, and thus, a reduction in the number of calls for service. 

o Some categories of incidents show significant percentage increases or decreases (Sex 
Offenses / Assault / Robbery) however, this can be attributed to the low number of calls 
for that type of incident - a very modest increase can result in a large percentage change. 

o The very low numbers of “Part – I” Crimes, those being Homicide (none), Rape, Robbery 
(none), Burglary, Larceny (Thefts) and Assault indicate the City of Bellbrook is a safe and 
secure place to live and work.    

o An additional bike patrol officer in 2020 is planned. The addition will allow continued 
community policing outreach during dayshift and maintain a presence in the 
neighborhoods after dark.   

o The Attorney General for the State of Ohio determined there would be no continuing 
education standard for 2020. However, the Bellbrook Police Department will strive to 
match the previous year’s standard in training hours and attend any and all appropriate 
trainings/seminars that will improve our abilities. 

 
 
PUBLIC HEARING OF ORDINANCES - none 
 
INTRODUCTION OF ORDINANCES  

 
Mr. Edwards read Ordinance 2020-1 An Ordinance Amending Section 412.06 “Parades and 
Assemblages” of the City of Bellbrook Municipal Code. 
Mrs. Dodd explained that the changes in Section 412.06 are due to the changes created when the 
Special Events ordinance and permit was enacted.  Mr. Havens asked if the blocking of sidewalks 
should be added to the items that require a permit.  Staff will make that change before the public 
hearing of the ordinance.  Council agreed to making the change. 
Mr. Edwards made a motion to introduce Ordinance 2020-1 An Ordinance Amending Section 412.06 
“Parades and Assemblages” of the City of Bellbrook Municipal Code including the addition of 
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“sidewalks” to the items that cannot be blocked without a permit.  Mr. Havens seconded the motion.  
The Clerk called the roll.  Mr. Edwards, yes; Mr. Havens, yes; Dr. Van Veldhuizen, yes; Mrs. 
Middlestetter, yes; Mayor Schweller, yes.  The motion passed 5-0. 
 
Mr. Havens read Ordinance 2020-2 An Ordinance Repealing Old Section 856.03 and Enacting New 
Section 856.03 “License Application and Requirements” of the City of Bellbrook Municipal Code. 

Mrs. Dodd explained that this ordinance limits the number of solicitors that can be added to a permit 
to five.  There was previously no limit.  In the past some businesses would register 30 or more people 
under one permit.  Council requested that the ordinance be amended to clarify that the permit fee was 
nonrefundable. 

Mr. Havens made a motion to introduce Ordinance 2020-2 An Ordinance Repealing Old Section 
856.03 and Enacting New Section 856.03 “License Application and Requirements” of the City of 
Bellbrook Municipal Code with the addition of the word “nonrefundable fee”.   Dr. Van Veldhuizen 
seconded the motion.  The Clerk called the roll.  Mr. Havens, yes; Dr. Van Veldhuizen, yes; Mrs. 
Middlestetter, yes; Mr. Edwards, yes; Mayor Schweller, yes.  The motion passed 5-0. 

 
RESOLUTIONS - none 

 

CITY MANAGER REPORT 

Mrs. Dodd reported that the Fire Department will present their annual report at the February 24 Council 
meeting, and the Service Department at the March 9 meeting. 

Mrs. Dodd was pleased to report that the Greene County Commissioners presented checks to the 
county’s local governments to be used in a manner that brings a strong return on the investment.  Last 
year Bellbrook received $11,000.  The commissioners changed the formula for distributing the funds this 
year and it is now based on population.  Bellbrook received $30,000 this year.  The Mayor and Council 
thanked the Commissioners and are pleased in the change.  

Mrs. Dodd received an email from an AARP newsletter about community grants being given to age-
friendly communities. She requests that Council consider becoming a member of the network. This 
would offer our commitment to identifying community needs and creating an action plan over the 
course of three years. This membership is free and will simply provide resources in order to continue 
the work we are doing to meet the needs and create the most accessible community for all.  
 
The City Manager updated Council on the gate separating Kensington and Sable Ridge that has been 
having electrical issues and is currently inoperable and so has been left open. A previous City Manager 
agreed that the City would be responsible for this gate. The quote to repair the gate is either $8,000 or 
$12,000 depending on the option selected. She expressed her opinion that Council should discuss this 
as it is quite an expense for the City to be responsible for.  She added that only one email and one 
email complaint have been received about the gate being open. 
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A video was created by Cory Weaver of Full Frame Photography as a submission to an HGTV Contest 
called Hometown Takeover. Mr. Weaver graciously donated his time and talent to shoot, edit and 
create the video. She offered her thanks for his generosity and creativity.  

As a follow up, Mrs. Dodd asked if Council would support another short video simply highlighting the 
community and its positive qualities for use as a marketing tool to attract businesses downtown. Mr. 
Weaver has offered to do this for between $300 and $500. The city would pay for his services.  The 
Council members expressed their desire to proceed with this project especially since these kinds of 
marketing videos would normally cost $3,000 to $5,000.  Mayor Schweller added that the city could 
allow local businesses sponsor the video. 

Mrs. Dodd updated Council that staff are working to provide drafts of zoning code updates to the 
Planning Board based on previous meetings. This includes article 14 (old village) and 18 (signs) which 
are the central articles that need to be reviewed.  

On the 28th of January Mrs. Dodd and several staff members attended a panel presentation by the City 
of Beavercreek on the lessons learned from the Memorial Day tornados.  It was an informative session 
and she plans to share the information to Council soon.  She commented that the meeting was not well 
attended by others.  Seven of the 13 people in the audience were from Bellbrook.  Mrs. Dodd added that 
updating the Emergency Operations Procedures is a 2020 goal.  Mrs. Middlestetter added that our area 
doesn’t have these kinds of disasters everyday and that it is good to share the lessons learned. 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Service:  none 

Safety:   

Finance/Audit:  Mr. Edwards and Mrs. Dodd announced that the 4th Quarter Financials were 
ready to be submitted.  The year ended with revenues up approximately 15% from the previous 
year and expenditures coming in 5% below budget for the year.  The audit company Bellbrook 
uses allows for a quick turnaround time. 

Mr. Edwards made a motion to approve the 4th quarter financials.  Mrs. Middlestetter seconded 
the motion.  The Clerk called the roll.  Mr. Edwards 

Community Affairs:   Mrs. Middlestetter reported that applications were still being accepted 
through the 14th for openings on the Village Review Board and Board of Zoning Appeals/Property 
Review Commission. 

 
OLD BUSINESS  

• Little Sugarcreek Road 

Mrs. Dodd explained that Channel Maintenance Systems was referred to the city by Barry Tiffany 
Administrator of Sugarcreek Township and Luke Trubee Greene County Engineer.   

Ron Wine of Channel Maintenance Systems made a presentation to City Council on his company and 
their solution to the erosion problem along Little Sugarcreek Road.  The company has been around since 
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1984.  The company is getting busier due to more floods.  He and his business partner Bill Holdren 
originally worked together for ODNR and came back together four or five years ago.  He stated that they 
have worked on approximately 30 projects and saved about 30 million dollars of infrastructure like roads 
and bridges. 

The process involves studying the creek, then they use natural elements along the water along with 
anchors and tethering to hold a base.  Then future floods material is deposited in that area which over 
time shores up the banks.  He showed examples of how this system works.  They do remove log jams 
and gravel bars.  The process doesn’t require expensive engineering studies and drawings.  

Mr. Wine shared examples from area projects.  He offered to take the City Manager and any other 
Council Members or staff to view a nearby project. He shared his assurance that they could save the area 
of Little Sugarcreek Road from more damage.  Over the course of a few years the problems area wouldn’t 
even be visible.  He cautions Council that work should be started soon and the steepness is an issue.  It 
will also require cooperation from the property owners on the other side of the creek.  Mr. Wine 
explained that this system is ecofriendly and very cost competitive.  The EPA and Corps of Engineers like 
the process because nothing is added or taken away from the waterway.  It requires know-how and 
labor.   

Mayor Schweller asked if Mr. Wine had looked at the report created by LJB Engineering.  Mr. Wine 
answered that he believes that the problems with the road are caused by erosion by the creek under the 
bedrock. He added that this would be a good first option.   

Mrs. Middlestetter expressed her approval of the natural approach. 

Mr. Havens, as an engineer, asked if the City had been grooming the stream over the years if the problem 
could have been avoided.  Mr. Wine said this could be true.  Mr. Havens also asked how to correct with 
the steep bank because the creek will never rise high enough to deposit material there.  Mr. Wine 
answered that they might need to do some anchoring and add more natural material.  They will start at 
the base.  The recent high volume rain amounts have had a detrimental effect.   

Mr. Edwards asked about the impact on the properties on the east side of the creek.  Mr. Wine said that 
they looked at it and some of the trees might need to be moved to improve the creek’s capacity.  The 
stream channel might need to be moved 10 to 15 feet.  That’s why his company works on the creek over 
several years as part of a maintenance agreement so as not to over correct. 

Mr. Wine added that the total cost would be under a million dollars which is drastically less that the $7 
million dollar concrete wall will cost.   

 
NEW BUSINESS - none 
 
OPEN DISCUSSION 

Mr. Havens expressed his disappointment on Mr. Taylor’s resignation and wished him well.  He thanked 
Mr. Tieman for his service to the Museum Trustees.  He added that he supports having the video created 
for the City. 

Dr. Van Veldhuizen also wished Mr. Taylor well.  He is looking forward to looking into the creek project. 
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Mrs. Middlestetter also expressed her best wishes to Mr. Taylor.  

 
Karen McGill, 3846 W Franklin Street introduced herself as a substitute teacher and member of the 
Village Review Board.  She was disturbed by an opinion given by Mr. Havens at the last Council meeting 
that the VRB was “stifling progress” in the business community.  She recounted that after looking 
through all of the cases that the VRB has seen since she joined two years ago she does not see evidence 
that they stifled progress.  She asked Mr. Havens to give examples.  Mayor Schweller reminded Mrs. 
McGill that the public comment portion of the meeting was not a question and answer period but that 
if Mr. Havens cared to respond he could. 

Mr. Havens responded that he was repeating what had been said by a member of the Planning Board 
and that he agrees with that opinion.  His experience talking to residents and business owners was that 
nothing positive has come from that board.  He gave the example of the case for the sign request from 
Bella Realty when a VRB member stated that they didn’t like the sign and thought it was “tacky”. Mrs. 
McGill said that was not all of the conversation on that sign but allowed that the comment had been 
made.  She said she would take her question before the Planning Board. 

 

ADJOURN 

Being no further business to come before the Bellbrook City Council, Mayor Schweller declared the 
regular meeting adjourned at 8:40 PM. 

 
 
______________________________________ 
Michael W. Schweller, Mayor 
 
____________________________________ 
 Pamela Timmons, Clerk of Council  
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City of Bellbrook 
 

Ordinance No. 2020-1 
 

An Ordinance Amending Section 412.06 “Parades and Assemblages” of the City of 
Bellbrook Municipal Code. 
 

WHEREAS, the City of Bellbrook has added Section 412.07 “Special Events” to its Codified 
Ordinances with the adoption of Ordinance 2019-16; and 

WHEREAS, Section 412.06 “Parades and Assemblages” needs to be amended to coincide with the 
aforementioned addition to the Municipal Code for the City of Bellbrook. 

Now, Therefore, The City of Bellbrook Hereby Ordains: 

Section 1. That the following amendment of Section 412.06 “Parades and Assemblages” of the 
City of Bellbrook Municipal Code be approved with deletions shown by strikethrough and additions 
shown by italics and underlined: 

Sec. 412.06. - Parades and assemblages. 
No person shall conduct or participate in any parade, procession or assemblage upon any street 
or highway, or block off any sidewalk, street or highway area, without first obtaining a special 
event permit outlined in section 412.07 from the Chief of Police. 

Applications for such permits shall be made on such forms as may be prescribed and shall 
contain such information as is reasonably necessary for a fair determination of whether a 
permit should be issued. Applications shall be filed not less than five days before the time 
intended for such parade, procession or assemblage. 

The permit may be refused or cancelled if the resultant conditions would unreasonably hinder 
the movement of traffic or would require the diversion of such number of police officers or 
firemen as to deprive the Municipality of normal police and fire protection, or would be 
reasonably likely to provoke disorderly conduct or create a disturbance. 

The permit or any order accompanying it may limit or prescribe reasonable conditions, 
including the hours, the places of assembly and dispersal, the route of march or travel and the 
streets, highways or portions thereof which may be used or occupied. 

Activities that create or result in conditions that are unsafe for either the parade participants or 
parade spectators are expressly prohibited. These include, but are not limited to, the throwing 
of candy or other items from vehicles or other units in the parade or procession. 
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Section 2. This ordinance shall take effect and be in force from and after the earliest period 
provided by law. 

 
PASSED this ____day of ___________________________________, 2020. 
 
 
  
Michael W. Schweller, Mayor 
 
  
Pamela Timmons, Clerk of Council 
 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
Stephen M. McHugh, Municipal Attorney 
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City of Bellbrook 
 

Ordinance No. 2020-2 
 

An Ordinance Repealing Old Section 856.03 and Enacting New Section 856.03 
“License Application and Requirements” of the City of Bellbrook Municipal Code. 
 

WHEREAS, the City of Bellbrook outlines the requirements necessary in obtaining a permit for 
soliciting in the City of Bellbrook  in Section 856.03  “License Application and Requirements” of the 
Municipal Code; and 

WHEREAS, Section 856.03 (c) currently has no limit on the number of individuals an organization 
may obtain a permit for the application fee of twenty dollars; and 

WHEREAS, the current application fee does not adequately cover the staff time involved in 
performing the background checks of numerous individuals to obtain said permit; and  

WHEREAS, Section 856.03 needs to be repealed and replaced in order to limit the number of 
individuals per organization to five per application fee.  

Now, Therefore, The City of Bellbrook Hereby Ordains: 

Section 1. That Section 856.03 “License Application and Requirement” of the City of 
Bellbrook Municipal Code be and is hereby repealed.  

Section 2. A new Section 856.03 “License Application and Requirement” of the City of 
Bellbrook Municipal Code be enacted to be read as set forth with deletions shown by strikethrough and 
additions shown by italics and underlined: 

 

Sec. 856.03. - License application and requirements. 

 (a) Applications for a license to peddle or solicit within the Municipality shall be filed with 
the City Manager or the Manager's designee on a form to be furnished by the Manager or the 
Manager's designee. An application shall require, at a minimum, the information set forth 
below. An application filed on behalf of any entity or organization shall provide the following 
information for each and every individual desiring to peddle or solicit on behalf of such entity 
or organization:  

(1) The name of the applicant;  
(2) A physical description of the applicant;  
(3) The applicant's social security number;  
(4) The applicant's driver's license number with state of issue;  
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(5) The name and address of the person or entity, if any, on whose behalf the 
applicant will be peddling or soliciting and the length of the applicant's service 
with such person or entity;  
(6) All places of residence of the applicant and all employment during the 
preceding year;  
(7) A description of the goods to be sold or services to be furnished by the 
applicant or the purpose for which funds are being solicited; and  
(8) The names of other municipalities in which the applicant has conducted 
peddling or soliciting activities within the past calendar year.  
 

(b) Applicant shall furnish a photograph of himself or herself taken within one year of the 
date of the application.  
 
(c) At the time of the submission of a completed application, the applicant shall pay a 
nonrefundable application fee of twenty dollars ($20.00) per day or fifty dollars ($50.00) per six 
months. If the applicant is an entity or organization, said fee shall be a payment on behalf of all 
up to five (5) individuals identified in the application who seek to peddle or solicit on behalf of 
such entity or organization. If an entity or organization wishes to seek a permit for more than five 
(5) individuals, a separate application and fee must be made.  
 
(d) Any license issued shall be valid for its respective term from the date of its issuance.  
 
(e) If the City Manager or the Manager's designee determines that all information and items 
required under divisions (a) and (b) of this section have been submitted and is correct and that 
the applicant proposes to engage in activity permitted by this chapter, he or she shall issue a 
license to the applicant within five business days of the submission of the application and 
required fee. This time period shall not commence to run until the required application fee is 
paid and the application and all required information have been submitted.  
 
(f) Upon receipt of a completed application, the City Police Department will conduct a 
background check for each individual set forth in the application. Any applicant may be 
denied a license pursuant to the City's License Disqualification Standards, which are available 
for review upon request to the City Manager.  

 
 

Section 3. This ordinance shall take effect and be in force from and after the earliest period 
provided by law. 

 
PASSED this ____day of ___________________________________, 2020. 
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Michael W. Schweller, Mayor 
 
  
Pamela Timmons, Clerk of Council 
 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
Stephen M. McHugh, Municipal Attorney 
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City of Bellbrook 

Resolution No. 2020-D 

A Resolution Declaring Specific Equipment No Longer Needed By the City of 
Bellbrook as Surplus Property and Authorizing the City Manager to Dispose of Said 
Surplus Property. 

WHEREAS, the City of Bellbrook desires to maintain adequate equipment to be used by its 
personnel; and 

WHEREAS, equipment no longer needed for use by City personnel may be declared as surplus 
property per Chapter 230 of the Bellbrook Municipal Code. 

Now, Therefore, the City of Bellbrook Hereby Resolves: 

Section 1. That the following equipment is hereby declared as surplus property: 

   1996 Ford L8000 (VIN 1FDYK82E6TVA31440) 
 
   2006 Ford F 250 (VIN 1FTSX21566ED70956) 
 
   2005 Top Brand Top Rail Trailer (VIN 5HLUT12175FO54142) 
 

Section 2. That the City Manager is hereby authorized and directed to dispose of said 
property in accordance with Chapter 230 of the Bellbrook Municipal Code. 

Section 3. That this resolution shall take effect and be in force forthwith. 

  
Michael W. Schweller, Mayor 

  
Pamela Timmons, Clerk of Council 
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City of Bellbrook 

Resolution No. 2020-E 

A Resolution to Seek Membership in the AARP Network of Age-Friendly 
Communities. 

WHEREAS, the health and safety of residents of all ages is of highest concern to the citizens of 
Bellbrook; and 

WHEREAS, as the U.S. population ages and people stay healthy and active longer, communities 
must adapt; and 

WHEREAS, planning processes including community revitalization and economic development 
plans should include the needs of all people regardless of age, income, physical ability, race, and other 
factors of older adults; and  

WHEREAS, community decisions on land-use, housing and transportation should be consistent 
with the comprehensive plan that has been developed with public input; and  

WHEREAS, members of the AARP Network of Age-Friendly Communities become part of a 
global network of communities that are committed to giving their older residents the opportunity to live 
rewarding, productive and safe lives; and  

WHEREAS, membership in the Network of Age-Friendly Communities includes access to financial 
assistance and technical expertise; and  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED  

Now, Therefore, the City of Bellbrook Hereby Resolves: 

Section 1. That in order to ensure The City of Bellbrook is a welldesigned, livable community 
that promotes health and sustained economic growth for residents of all ages, the 
City of Bellbrook supports the planning process and requests participation in the 
Network of Age-Friendly Communities. 

Section 2. That this resolution shall take effect and be in force forthwith. 

  
Michael W. Schweller, Mayor 

  
Pamela Timmons, Clerk of Council 
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To: Mayor & City Council 

From: Melissa Dodd, City Manager 

Date: February 21, 2020 

Subject: February 24th City Council Meeting  

 

• Mayor’s Announcements and Special Guests 
o Chief Neidhard will be providing the Fire Department’s Annual Report from 2019 

 
• Introduction of Ordinances - None 

 
• Public Hearing of Ordinances  

o Ordinance 2020-1 Amending Section 412.06 Parades and Assemblages – This is a 
change to incorporate and reference the adoption of the special event ordinance which 
is actually the following section of code – section 412.07. The majority of this ordinance 
is being deleted but the section being kept to just tie the two together. It should also be 
noted that the addition of sidewalks was added to the areas that cannot be blocked. We 
cannot prevent assemblages on a sidewalk so long as they are not blocking them.  

o Ordinance 2020-2 Amending Section 856.03 License Application Requirements for 
Solicitors Permits – This is adding a limit to the number of people that one permit and 
fee can cover. We have had an issue with companies coming in and permitting dozens of 
individuals. The money in staff time to run the backgrounds was far exceeding the $20 
permit. The cap will be 5 people per fee to bring that more in line. The Chief estimates 
approximately 15-20 of these permits are issued per year.  

 
• Resolutions  

o 2020-D Authorization to Dispose of Surplus Equipment – The 1996 Ford L8000 and the 
2006 Ford F-250 were both replaced with vehicle purchases as part of the 2019 and 
2020 capital improvement plans and these are no longer of use to the Service 
Department. The covered trailer was given to the Service Department by the Fire 
Department and has been unused for several years and just stored without a good use 
being found for it.  

o 2020-E Seeking Membership in the AARP Network of Age Friendly Communities – This 
resolution seeks membership in the network of age friendly communities as part of the 
AARP. This provides a roadmap to intentionally incorporate the perspectives of the 
older population in our community by gathering information on their needs. This will in 
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turn, enable us to use that information in our planning and policy development as we 
move forward. This will also give us access to grants and other resources for community 
improvements.  

 
• Old Business  
• New Business 
• Updates 

o Little Sugarcreek Road – After the presentation at the last meeting I have continued my 
research into similar options and companies. With this potentially being such a large 
expense, due diligence is key in this regard. I will keep Council updated as my research 
proceeds.  

o Ordinance Change Requested – It has been discovered that the City has a “low volume” 
garbage collection program that was implemented by ordinance in 2011. In researching 
this, we realized that we are unable to administer this program as it was outlined in the 
guidelines created at that time in the ordinance. Upon adoption of the program, the City 
was under contract with Allied Waste. The following year the City switched to Rumpke 
as the garbage service provider. The low volume program was never incorporated into 
the contract. We had a conversation with Rumpke and at this point, this is not a service 
that they are able to provide us until the contract is renewed due to the discounted rate 
not being in the contract and the ability to pick up every other week is not something 
that they are able to do. Rumpke has their own low volume program that operates 
differently and we could incorporate into the next contract. My request is that this 
program is discontinued until this contract expires at the end of 2022. If Council 
supports this I can bring legislation to the next meeting.  

o Request to hire part-time Senior Secretary – I would like for Council to consider the 
addition of a part time senior secretary to assist the administrative unit. Currently we do 
not have anyone who can assist with the main phone line and basic clerical duties that 
we all generate. This person would receive work from the Clerk of Council, the Planning 
and Zoning Assistant, Administrative Assistant for Finance and myself. We as a staff are 
confident that we could keep this person busy and help ease some of the workload so 
that the larger tasks and responsibilities can receive more attention.  
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